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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
June 11, 2018
Ohio University

Board Members Present: Phil Smith, Heather Baxter, Sondra Kowaluk, Becky Miller, Dr. David Lee, Michelle Crandall, Tim Wolfe, Clay Rose, Amy Numbers, Craig Baldridge, Nichole Brinker
Board Members Absent: Gerrilyn Rozich, Bob Hoying, Pete Fingerhut, Dave Cecutti, Frank Willson, Eric Belfrage
Guests: Orcun Turkay/AC Marriott, Brian Matson/TwoSix Digital
Staff: Scott Dring, Pat King, Allie Humes, Josh Bricker, Sara Blatnik, Katie Rich
Board Action Items:
· Becky made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Sondra seconded. All approved.
· David made a motion to approve the FY18 Board of Directors as presented. New additions include Tim Lecklider (At-Large Representative) and Ocrun Turkay (Hotel Representative – AC Marriott). Tim Wolfe from the Marriott Northwest will serve on the Executive Committee. Sondra seconded. All approved.
· David made a motion to approve the FY18 Budget as presented. Sondra seconded. All approved.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Phil welcomed guests to Ohio University and the final Board Meeting of the fiscal year.
II.  Consent Agenda


a. Consent Agenda Approval – Becky made a motion to approve the June 2018 Consent Agenda, which included the April Board Meeting Minutes and May 2018 Financials. Sondra seconded. All approved.
b. Financials – A summary of the financials for June 2018: Staff provided the financials earlier in the week as part of the Consent Agenda. Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue thru the month of March totaled $953,067 an increase of 6.5 percent over 2017 and a 4.2 percent increase vs. the YTD budget of $913,000. The current total in the checking and saving accounts after the month of May is $67,169.43. Account receivables total $5,850 due to the invoicing for the 2018 Destination Guide. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $200,000. Through May, total expenses year-to-date stand at 82.6 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 91.3 percent. All account lines are where they should be at this point of the fiscal year. The Bureau’s Executive Committee reviews and the Finance Committee receives detailed financials on a monthly basis.
c. 2017-18 Sales & Marketing Plan (Final Results) – Scott presented the final results of the 2017-18 Sales & Marketing Plan. He highlighted results of the nine organizational measurements. 
	Organizational Measurements


	Goal increase vs. 2016-17
	FINAL RESULTS

	Increase unique website visits to www.visitdublinohio.com.
	20 Percent
(150,000 visits)
	153,943 Visits

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Increase Partnership Program revenue.
	10 Percent
($70,000)
	$70,450

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Secure partnership retention rate of the current 55 partners.

	93 Percent
	Lost 13 Partners

Gained 13 Partners

(GOAL NOT ACHIEVED)

	Increase social media reach for Facebook.

	15 percent increase
 (1.5 million impressions)  
	3.7 Million Impressions

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Increase referral traffic to website from social media channels.
	20 percent increase
 (14,000 sessions)
	29,017 Sessions

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Generate new, confirmed room nights.
	 5,500 Room Nights
	4,119 Room Nights

(GOAL NOT ACHIEVED)

	Generate qualified leads.

	 150 Leads
	156 Leads

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Generate impressions through earned media.

	15 Percent
(7 Million Impressions)
	9.1 Million Impressions

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Generate impressions in key regional, feeder markets

	60 Percent 
(4 million)
	15 Million Impressions

(GOAL ACHIEVED)


III.  Executive Committee Report
a. Board of Directors Web Page – Scott highlighted a web page that staff created specifically for the Bureau’s Board of Directors. This resource page includes all the key information needed from a board perspective, including Meeting Minutes, Sales and Marketing Plan, Organizational Overview, Meeting Schedule, Board Contacts, Strategic Plan and Staff Bios. Scott encouraged the Board to provide any feedback and additions they would like to have included on the page. The webpage is located at – https://www.visitdublinohio.com/board-of-directors-resources/. 
b. 2018-19 Board Meeting Schedule – Scott noted the Board Meeting Schedule will be emailed out with the Minutes this afternoon and is also available on the Board Web Page. Separate meeting invites via Outlook Calendar will be sent from Scott as well.
c. FY19 Board of Directors – Phil presented the FY19 Board of Directors. He introduced the two new Board Members for the next fiscal year – Tim Lecklider (At-Large Representative) and Ocrun Turkay (Hotel Representative – AC Marriott). Orcun replaces Becky Miller from the Embassy Suites as one of the hotel representatives. Tim Wolfe from the Marriott Northwest will serve on the Executive Committee. The Executive Committee will consist of Phil Smith, Board President; Dr. David Lee, President-Elect; Eric Belfrage, Past President and Tim Wolfe, Clay Rose and Craig Baldridge.
David made a motion to accept the FY19 Board of Directors. Sondra seconded. All approved.
d. FY19 Budget – Scott presented the FY19 Budget. He noted that the Executive Committee met several times to review and discuss the budget. The detailed budget was provided to the Board last week, but Scott provided an Executive Summary:

Key Observations:
The budget is divided among the Bureau’s six market segments – Meetings, Group, Leisure, Communication, Sports and Administrative; There are four primary marketing categories that coincides with the Bureau’s Sales and Marketing Plan – Ohio Campaign, Regional Campaign, Trade Campaign and Social Media; The budget ratio between Marketing vs. Administrative Costs is 82% (marketing) vs. 18% (administrative). Industry average is 60% (marketing) vs. 40% (administrative); The regional campaign is budgeted for $174,000 and the Ohio Campaign is budgeted for $90,500, an increase of 15 percent; The percent of the marketing budget for each category include:  Meetings (14%); Group (3%); Leisure (32%); Communication (25%); Sports (8%); There are several budget items that are aligned with the four key initiatives in 2019-22 Strategic Plan – Make Tourism a Community Imperative, Grow Shoulder and Off-Peak Visitation, Develop the Tourism Pipeline and Cultivate High Performance Talent; A 3 percent increase in salaries is budgeted for all employees.
Income:

The Bureau’s estimated bed tax receipts for FY19 are $1,210,000, representing a 4 percent increase over last year; Bed tax projections were based on responses from Dublin hotel General Managers, Smith Travel Research and other industry measures. There was a 13 percent increase in hotel supply vs. last year with the opening of the Home2 and AC Marriott; Staff increased its revenue goal for the Partnership Program to $80,000, a 15 percent increase. The increase is based on the addition of 8 pages to the Dublin Destination Guide; There will be a carry-over of FY18 revenue in the amount of $30,000 and the cooperative advertising program is estimated to generate $4,000; Total projected revenue for FY19 is $1,324,000, a 7 percent increase over FY18.

Budget Items by Market

Meetings -- Several new trade shows have been added to generate additional leads. Shows include – Connect Chicago, Ohio Society of Association Executives, MPI MidAmerica and Small Market Meetings. The Bureau will also have an increased presence via sponsorships at OSAE, Connect Chicago and MPI Mid America; The Trade Campaign includes a highly-targeted email marketing campaign to meeting planners, Facebook Retargeting and a stronger LinkedIn presence; Several national and regional meeting planner lists have been purchased for future sales efforts. 

Group -- Attending two major trade shows to generate group tour leads – Heartland Travel Showcase and American Bus Association (ABA); Continuing Partnership with Columbus Motorcoach Council and Ohio Has It! (Statewide Collaboration) that includes attendance at one trade show.

Leisure -- Staff will distribute an RFP this summer soliciting a marketing agency to help execute both the Ohio and Regional Campaigns; The efforts to market the City and generate business from the State of Ohio include campaigns via Pandora, Ad Rack and Ohio Travel Guide. An additional $43,000 is allocated for campaign creative and other tactics; The Regional Campaign budget was increased 12 percent and will include efforts to raise awareness in Dublin in Pittsburgh, Detroit, Indianapolis and Charleston/Huntington. The total budget for the campaign is $174,000; There is also a dedicated line item of $40,000 for regional and national public relations to secure features on the City of Dublin; Celtic Cocktail and Fairy Door Trails will continue with supportive marketing efforts. There are expenses associated with the trails including shirts for visitors and postage; Staff will continue to lead the Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance effort; A major renovation of $20,000 is budgeted for The Dublin Visitor and Information Center.

Sports -- Media placements and sponsorships include the renewal of the Ohio High School Athletic Association (OHSAA) Partnership, which provides guaranteed room nights for Dublin’s hotels and visibility for the City of Dublin; Attending three trade shows to generate new business leads –U.S. Sports Congress, National Association of Sports Commissions and SPORTS conferences; Marketing support for the 2018 USA Archery National Championship to be held in August at Darree Fields. 

Communication -- The 2019 Destination Guide will continue its magazine-style format (8½ x 11) with features, photos and other information on the City. Great Lakes Publishing will oversee the design and production. An additional 8 pages will be added to the publication; Social media budget includes – email marketing, DIF and St. Patrick’s Day Campaign and a local blogger program; Several destination videos will be produced at the cost of $20,000 and will feature such product as Downtown Dublin, outdoor recreation, dining, bike paths, etc; The Bureau revamped its Irish is an Attitude Grant Program totaling $15,000; A Visitor Profile Study is budgeted for $10,000; Dues and subscriptions budget increased 43 percent. Staff reviewed the ROI of each membership.

Administration -- Health and life insurance expenses increased 2% vs. FY18; The Bureau revised its retirement program for staff resulting in an increase in its match to employees. Total expense for the retirement line item is $16,900; There is a full audit scheduled at the cost of $4,000; Rent for the Administrative Offices and Visitor Center remains the same for the next three years. The Bureau rents a storage unit for a total of $1,000 annually; There was a less than a 1 percent decrease for items in the categories of Utilities/Maintenance and Office.

David made a motion to accept the FY19 Budget. Sondra seconded. All approved.

IV.  Guest Speaker – Brian Matson



Brian provided an overview of trends in the travel and tourism industry.

V.  2018-19 Sales & Marketing Plan

Staff provided an overview of the Bureau’s 2018-19 Sales & Marketing Plan. Each member briefly highlighted a few items in their respective areas:

Scott outlined the nine organizational goals for the year and noted they were extremely aggressive. 
Pat noted that she will represent Dublin’s hotels and venues at four tradeshows this year; two of those are new and the Bureau will be a sponsor of two, which increases exposure for the City and its meeting product. Ohio-based association meeting planners are a focus with the OSAE Annual Conference, regional and national planners at the Small Market Meetings tradeshow, and regional corporate and association planners at the MPI Mid America and Connect Chicago conferences and trade shows. We will continue our regional meetings marketing initiative to target new meeting planners. A new promotional email marketing campaign will launch in August. It will increase our database of meeting planners and will provide us with new potential leads for our hotels and meeting venues. We will begin a new Facebook campaign in August that is tied to our meetings marketing initiative. This campaign will target key meeting niches to drive traffic to the meetings section of our website and in turn push qualified leads.
Sara provided an overview on the new efforts to personalize and enhance the website. She also noted the tremendous success of the Fairy Door Trail, nearly 3,000 participants, and the Celtic Cocktail Trail. The Bureau is also expanding the Destination Guide and will be extremely aggressive in securing earned national media coverage for the City of Dublin.
Josh provided a preview of the efforts for the Sports and Group Tour markets. He noted that staff will attend several lead-generating shows: SPORTS Conference – the Bureau is the grand annual luncheon sponsor which allows us 5 minutes to promote and show a video of Dublin prior to the keynote speaker; U.S. Sports Congress – a new conference that will introduce staff to new events and event organizers; and the Ontario Motorcoach Association – a group tour meeting that we are going to in partnership with the Central Ohio Leisure group.  It will allow us to explore the Canadian market while only costing staff time (the group pays for all other expenses).
VI.  Executive Director Report

a. Leisure Campaign RFP – Scott noted the Bureau is searching for a marketing partner that will offer a strategic and creative approach based on sound research to create an Ohio and Regional Campaign to increase awareness of Dublin as a travel and tourism destination and attract overnight visitors. Responses from agencies are due on June 29 and oral presentations and a final decision will be made in July. Representatives from the Board, City and Staff will serve on the selection committee.
b. Archery Events – Josh announced USA Archery has selected Dublin for its National Championship on August 7-10, 2019. This will mark the second time in as many years that the Bureau, with collaboration from the City of Dublin, has secured this prestigious event. More than 500 archers will participate in the four-day event that will draw participants from across the world. The Bureau has secured several archery events over that past few years. Scott noted that the Bureau and U.S. Archery will make the announcement and provide a commemorative target to Dublin City Council on July 2.
c. NASC Certification – Josh successfully received his certification from the National Association of Sports Commissions. The certification included numerous classes, tests, projects and took more than two years to complete.
d. Downtown Dublin – There continues to be a focus on marketing and selling the new Downtown Dublin. Beyond the Bureau-led Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance, the Bureau is initiating several other sales and marketing tactics to raise awareness of the area and attract $$$ and jobs. Scott said that staff will be drafting a memo to the Board and Dublin City Council outlining the efforts and results.
VI.   Industry Roundtable/Other
Scott noted that great progress continues to be made in Downtown Dublin. The new Library is ahead of schedule, The Avenue opened last month, the inaugural Farmers Market at Bridge Park was held Saturday and several new restaurants are set to open in the coming months.

Scott thanked Sondra Kowaluk and Becky Miller for their service to the organization and on the Board. Sondra joined the Board in December 2009 as a corporate representative from OCLC and served as Board President and numerous years on the Executive Committee. Becky joined in July 2012 and served on the Executive Committee and as hotel representative.

Michelle noted the Lime Bikes have been successful in the community thus far and that if bikes are abandoned to contact the City and a representative from Lime Bikes will relocate the bike.

Orcun said the Forefest was very well attended with approximately 3,000 people at the event in Bridge Park.

Heather asked the group to let her know if there are any comments or improvements to be made for next year’s Memorial Tournament. She said the millennial ticket was well-received.

Becky noted that the Embassy is finishing up a major renovation in the coming months.

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, August 13, Noon, Ohio University
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
